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GROUP INSURANCE COMMISSION

Charles F. Hurley Building

19 Staniford Street

Boston, MA  02114

MINUTES OF THE MEETING

NUMBER: Six Hundred Twenty-six
DATE:   January 19, 2017
TIME:   8:30 A.M.

PLACE:  19 Staniford Street, Boston, MA  02114

Members Present:

Gary Anderson, Designee for Daniel Judson, Commissioner of Insurance
Katherine Baicker (Health Economist), Chair

Theron R. Bradley (Public Member)
Edward Tobey Choate (Public Member)

Christine Hayes Clinard, Esq. (Public Member)

Robert J. Dolan (Massachusetts Municipal Association)

Kevin Drake (Council 93, AFSCME, AFL-CIO)

Bobbi Kaplan (NAGE)
Edward A. Kelly (President, PFFM)

Melvin A. Kleckner (Massachusetts Municipal Association)

Kristen Lepore, Secretary of Administration and Finance and Lauren Peters as her Designee
Eileen P. McAnneny (Public Member)
Anne M. Paulsen (Retiree Member), Vice Chair

Timothy D. Sullivan (Massachusetts Teachers Association)

Valerie Sullivan (Public Member)

Margaret Thompson (Local 5000, SEIU, NAGE)

Jean Yang (Public Member)

The Chair stated that today’s meeting had a full and important agenda.  The Executive Director stated that the January 4 meeting had been a pre-meeting for matters to be covered today.

Approval of Minutes
The Executive Director stated that the minutes of the meeting held on January 4, 2017 had been sent to the Commissioners for review.
On a motion by Commissioner Choate, seconded by Commissioner Kaplan, the minutes as amended were unanimously approved.

Commissioner Timothy Sullivan stated that the change to the minutes, in addition to updating the meeting start time, was that his comment about benefit changes should have read “January 19” instead of “July 19.”
October 2016 Final Reconciliation 
The Budget Director reported, and it was noted, that final reconciliation payments had been made to the insurance carriers for the premiums due as follows:

	OCTOBER 2016

	Premium Reconciliation
	Estimate
	Final
	Reconciliation
	Percent

	
	
	
	
	

	Basic Life
	$1,033,409 
	$1,027,084 
	($6,325)
	-0.6%

	Optional Life
	3,349,706 
	3,315,418 
	(34,288)
	-1.0%

	HMO Premiums
	36,485,500 
	36,234,228 
	(251,272)
	-0.7%

	Long-Term Disability
	1,231,066 
	1,225,333 
	(5,733)
	-0.5%

	Dental 
	2,274,559 
	2,277,737 
	      3,178 
	0.1%

	RMT Life
	56,635 
	57,227 
	        592 
	1.0%

	RMT Health
	3,401,261 
	3,448,430 
	     47,169 
	1.4%

	EGR Health
	7,900 
	7,716 
	(184)
	-2.3%

	ASO Administrative Fee*
	7,578,852 
	7,578,852 
	          0 
	0.0%

	TOTAL
	$55,418,888 
	$55,172,025 
	($246,863)
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Date paid:
	10/3/2016
	1/27/2017
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	*The ASO Administrative Fee is reconciled on a different schedule than the other premium payments.  The estimated ASO Administrative Fee is shown in both the "Estimate" and the "Final" columns.
() indicates a negative number.


Approval of Payment of Estimated Premiums
The Budget Director requested approval of a payment of 100% of the estimated premiums due February 1, 2017 for the following contracts:

	FEBRUARY 2017

	Estimated
	State
	Employee
	Total

	Premiums
	Share
	Share
	

	Basic Life
	$811,793 
	$212,525 
	$1,024,318 

	Optional Life
	0 
	3,365,734 
	3,365,734 

	HMO Premiums
	29,008,089 
	7,670,036 
	36,678,125 

	Long-Term Disability
	0 
	1,230,940 
	1,230,940 

	Dental
	671,511 
	1,637,286 
	2,308,797 

	RMT Life
	45,801 
	11,497 
	57,298 

	RMT Health
	2,432,877 
	955,782 
	3,388,659 

	EGR Health
	6,505 
	1,211 
	7,716 

	ASO Administrative Fee
	5,976,852 
	1,593,175 
	7,570,027 

	TOTAL
	$38,953,428 
	$15,447,246 
	$54,400,674 


On a motion by Commissioner Paulsen, seconded by Commissioner Thompson, the Executive Director’s request was unanimously approved.
December Claims Paid Reimbursements 
The Budget Director reported, and it was noted, that December reimbursements had been made for the self-insured plans for claims paid as follows:

	Claims Reimbursements
	December       2016
	December     2015
	Difference

	Beacon Claims
	$3,075,350 
	$4,040,118 
	($964,768)

	Caremark Claims
	20,595,412 
	29,684,641 
	(9,089,229)

	Davis Vision Claims
	39,116 
	32,302 
	        6,814 

	Harvard Pilgrim Claims
	40,345,116 
	52,224,287 
	(11,879,171)

	Tufts Claims
	54,068,097 
	40,701,940 
	   13,366,156 

	Unicare Claims
	51,948,944 
	50,511,757 
	    1,437,188 

	Other Costs
	172,926 
	469,320 
	(296,394)

	Total
	$170,244,963 
	$177,664,367 
	($7,419,404)

	Claims Reimbursements
	December       2016
	AVG YTD            2017
	AVG YTD            2016

	Beacon Claims
	$3,075,350 
	$3,123,933 
	$3,203,721 

	Caremark Claims
	20,595,412 
	21,798,940 
	23,003,545 

	Davis Vision Claims
	39,116 
	36,936 
	35,991 

	Harvard Pilgrim Claims
	40,345,116 
	43,455,539 
	48,319,950 

	Tufts Claims
	54,068,097 
	50,117,042 
	45,897,088 

	Unicare Claims
	51,948,944 
	53,793,547 
	50,011,539 

	Other Costs
	172,926 
	704,590 
	765,767 

	Total
	$170,244,963 
	$173,030,526 
	$171,237,600 


() indicates a negative number.
GIC Budget Update

The FY17 Budget Presentation for All Accounts handout was distributed.  The Budget Director provided a summary of total payments.  $225 million was the six-month running total.  The third page demonstrated that the agency’s spending was on track compared to projected levels.  The Executive Director stated that the agency’s overall budget was as well.  Commissioner Kelly asked if there was a surplus at the moment.  The Executive Director stated that the numbers were within the margin of error.
GIC Quarterly Temporary Employee Utilization Report

The Executive Director stated, and it was noted, that the Temporary Employee Utilization Report for October, November, and December 2016 had been distributed for review.

Commissioner Valerie Sullivan asked what openings the agency currently had for full-time positions.  The Executive Director stated that the Director of Policy & Program Management (P&PM) position was posted, with interviews pending.  The Fiscal Director position was also posted.

Overdue Premiums and Discrepancy Reports

The Director of Operations stated that the Overdue Premiums and Discrepancy Reports were a work in progress.  All agencies on the list had received overdue invoices.  GIC staff had received a list from the City of Boston of employees who had died or whose employment had terminated.  The Executive Director stated that some of the previously unreported changes had been as much as eighteen months old.

The Director of Operations stated that the MBTA carried a balance of approximately $2,500 every month.  Discrepancies in Long Term Disability and Optional Life insurance deductions, some as small as a few pennies per deduction, were causing the balance.  GIC and MBTA staff had ongoing biweekly calls.  The Executive Director stated that huge progress had been made with the MBTA discrepancies.  MBTA staff was gaining a better understanding of how discrepancies affected coverage, and the improvements that would come with migration to the HR/CMS payroll system.  The Director of Operations stated that this migration would be implemented first for 850 employees, and then for the rest of the 5,000 by July 2017.
The Director of Operations stated that staff was in conversation with the State Retirement Board to try to build an online interface that would cover the 5,000 MBTA retirees.

The Executive Director stated that such solutions greatly benefitted both employees and taxpayers.
Procurement Update and Recommendations
· Dental Benefit and Vendor Recommendations: The Dental Program Manager stated that the current dental carrier contract would expire on June 30, 2017.  He provided an overview of the timeline of the new vendor procurement and named the members of the procurement team.  He listed the five carriers that had replied to the Request for Responses (RFR).  After the threshold review, cost review, and scoring, four had been selected as finalists and interviewed: Delta Dental, MetLife, CIGNA, and Altus.  He described the scoring methodology.  Best and Final Offers (BAFOs) had been requested from the finalists, which were to include plan enhancements for the dental portion of the Dental/Vision and a revised reimbursement schedule table of allowance for Retiree Dental.  The team had unanimously voted to recommend MetLife  
Commissioner Drake arrived at this point.
MetLife’s combined three-year cost was the lowest among the bidders’.  MetLife’s proposed premiums were lower than current rates for the dental portion of the Dental/Vision plan and stable for the Retiree Dental plan despite benefit enhancements.   Another advantage was that once members hit the annual maximum benefit, they could continue to be entitled to MetLife’s discount rates.  Staff recommended entering into a three-year contract with two one-year optional renewals.  The estimated three-year cost was $78 million.  The Dental Program Manager introduced Mr. Michael Abela of MetLife, who thanked the procurement team and the Commissioners.  The Dental Program Manager thanked Boston Benefit Partners’ (BBP, the agency’s dental consultant) staff for their work.  Commissioner Bradley asked how MetLife had managed to propose the lowest costs.  The dental program manager described that lower costs were the result of the differences that existed between plans’ networks.
On a motion by Commissioner Timothy Sullivan, seconded by Commissioner Thompson, the Commission voted unanimously to authorize the agency to enter into contract negotiations with MetLife for the active manager dental program and the Retiree Dental plan.  
· FSA – DCAP: The Flexible Spending Account (FSA) Program Manager stated that the Dependent Care Assistance Program (DCAP) was currently offered to more people than statute required.  She stated that staff would like to align this program’s eligibility requirements with other GIC benefits and make it consistent with the state statute.  Commissioner Kelly asked what the dependent age requirements were for the DCAP program.  The FSA Program Manager stated that age requirements were determined by the IRS.  The General Counsel stated that the inconsistency in the way the program is currently being administrated is that certain contractors are eligible for the DCAP program.  The Executive Director stated that matching DCAP eligibility to GIC requirements would also enable us to automate the DCAP process in MAGIC.  Commissioner Valerie Sullivan asked how many people this change would impact.  The FSA Program Manager stated that the program had 2,600 enrollees and approximately 100 contractors would be affected.

On a motion by Commissioner McAnneny, seconded by Commissioner Kaplan, the Commission voted unanimously to authorize the GIC to align the DCAP eligibility requirements with those of the other GIC benefits.

· LTD and Healthcare Consultant: The Executive Director stated that the agency was making progress on both the LTD and healthcare consultant procurements.  The LTD carrier Staff Recommendation would be presented at the February meeting.  Staff had reviewed health care consultant bids and was in the process of selecting finalists.
Authorization to Request Legislation
The Executive Director stated that staff wanted a long-term strategy that would aggressively tackle contract rates before cutting member benefits or choice.

Commissioner Lepore arrived and replaced designee Peters at this point.

The Executive Director stated that staff was looking for authorization to propose legislation.  She stated that across the market, it was becoming increasingly standard practice to compare plan rates to Medicare’s.  During the recent rate renewal process, staff had asked the plans to provide ranges for their provider rates and a cap recommendation.  The plans proposed 130% to 190% of Medicare rates.  Staff recommended 160%.
To propose such legislation would be a direct action towards reducing what the agency and members paid for healthcare.
A handout with proposed language for a resolution was distributed.  The General Counsel read a portion: “requesting legislation that caps the rate of payment to providers for services to GIC members at 160 percent of the Medicare base rate or as otherwise determined by the Executive Director.”
Commissioner McAnneny asked what savings staff expected from such action.  The Executive Director stated that staff’s best data was on inpatient hospital rates, on which staff expected approximately up to $35 million in savings. Full implementation to other forms of payment would annualize $50-100 million. The Budget Director described the methodology.  The Executive Director stated that the savings would come disproportionately from the most expensive hospitals, and displayed slides with supporting data.  She stated that GIC plans were currently reimbursing for inpatient services at rates ranging from 74% to 246% of Medicare’s.  She stated that if the legislation took effect, all GIC plans would have to create separate rate schedules for their GIC members.  Also, the most expensive hospitals would have to adjust what they charged for GIC members.
Commissioner Timothy Sullivan asked how staff had arrived at the “as… determined by the Executive Director” language, instead of, for example, “as… determined by the Commission.”  The Executive Director described that given the legislative process and timeframe, staff wanted to allow her to be “nimble” in negotiating, rather than require a Commission vote at every step.  The Chair stated that the Commission would not be involved in the line-by-line negotiations, but rather grant overall authorization, as it already does for vendor negotiations.
Commissioner Kelly asked if hospitals that did not wish to adhere to the cap could refuse to treat GIC patients.  The General Counsel stated that such a consideration had been recognized and addressed by staff.  The proposed legislation would include additional provisions to the rate cap.  It would prohibit balance billing for members of all GIC health plans, rather than just for the indemnity plan.  It would also protect against refusal by providers licensed in Massachusetts to treat GIC members.
In response to a question from Commissioner Kelly, the Executive Director stated that, if and when such legislation was to pass, the changes would take time to implement.  The earliest the legislation could possibly pass would be July 2017.  Then staff would have to work with the plans and providers on methodology.  Implementation would most likely be broken into parts, and take approximately two to three years.

The Executive Director stated that staff wanted to conserve the number and variety of health plan options for members.  Staff was concerned that the playing field would not be level for the upcoming health plan procurement, as wide network plans would be prohibitively expensive.
Commissioner McAnneny stated that it was critically important in the long term to tackle healthcare costs.  She was concerned that reducing rates for GIC members could shift costs to the commercial market.  The Executive Director stated that the agency could not control how providers would respond to the proposed legislation.  But, although the changes were expected to produce big savings for the GIC, the projected impact for providers was small.  Commissioner McAnneny asked if a cost shifting prohibition could be added to the proposed legislation.  The Executive Director stated that that might be possible.  Staff had considered it but determined it unnecessary due to the small impact expected for providers.
The Executive Director stated that the GIC’s job, as she saw it, was to first provide its members access to affordable healthcare; second, to make its benefits sustainable for the state; and third, to do what was good for the market.
Commissioner Anderson stated that the Division of Insurance would be mindful of the proposed legislation throughout the rate process in order to ensure there would be no cross subsidization, meaning that providers would not increase what they charged other payers in order to make up for the loss of revenue due to the GIC cap.
Commissioner Kleckner stated that other changes were needed besides provider cost shifting.  He asked if staff was aware of other groups who had been successful and in what instances the agency would allow rates higher that 160% those of Medicare.  The Executive Director stated that exceptions to the rate cap would be part of the negotiation.
The Chair stated that, if providers could not refuse to see GIC patients, they had less leverage in the negotiations because they could not walk away from the table.

Commissioners Paulsen and Valerie Sullivan asked if the 160% cap would apply to all costs.  The Executive Director stated that it would not apply to pharmacy costs, only medical provider costs.  The General Counsel stated that it would apply to inpatient; outpatient; physician fee schedules; and ancillary services, some of which actually had no Medicare rate for comparison.
The Executive Director stated that the 160% figure could change over the course of negotiations, but that it was important to make a clear statement against continuing cost increases, and for the GIC to be a leader in doing so; this action is intended to also address   the ever increasing gap between the highest and lowest provider rates.

Commissioner Kelly asked whether the proposed legislation would set a cap or empower the Commission to set a cap.  The Chair stated that it would set a cap.
The Executive Director stated that other states had considered similar legislation.  Maryland had gone so far as to set rates for state employees, which was more dramatic than the agency’s present proposal.
Commissioner McAnneny asked if the $35 million in projected savings for inpatient services anticipated upward pressure from lower paid providers.  The Executive Director stated that it did not, but that there was now more transparency on rate discrepancies.  There is a need for more market-based intervention on the discrepancies, and this (rate cap) is one of many actions the GIC is taking to contain cost growth. 
Commissioner Paulsen asked if the proposed legislation would take into consideration regional differences such as limited access to healthcare in Western Massachusetts.  The Executive Director stated that Medicare rates differed for different providers, so the proposed cap would differ accordingly.
In response to a question from Commissioner Choate, the Budget Director stated that the agency expected approximately $100 million per year in total savings once fully implemented.
The General Counsel stated that the “as otherwise determined by the Executive Director” language applied not just to the 160% figure but also to methodology.  The Executive Director stated that the agency would work with the plans, CHIA, and others on methodology.
Commissioner Paulsen stated that this discussion had been worthwhile and connected with the direction the agency was going with rates.  She stated that tying the cap to Medicare rates was a fair approach.
The Chair asked for a motion to authorize the GIC to propose legislation as discussed.  The Executive Director reiterated that in addition to the provider rate cap, that the goals included a prohibition against balance billing and protection against turning away GIC members.  Commissioner Kleckner asked that such language be added to the Resolution.

Commissioner Lepore stated that the Resolution would be incorporated into the state budget.  Commissioner Kelly stated that he would like to see the exact language.  The Chair stated that a vote was needed now for inclusion of the Resolution in the state budget.  The Chair stated that the meeting would proceed while the General Counsel amended the Resolution.

IRBO Update

The Executive Director stated that the GIC and the health plans had agreed to a five-year plan with increasingly aggressive IRBO targets and penalties.  She stated that priorities had changed since initial development of the targets and that the targets are no longer viable in the current structure. 
The Executive Director proposed assessing FY16 penalties and bundling that discussion with revised expectations for FY17 and 18. Any penalties would be paid during the course of the remaining contract (i.e. before July 1, 2018.). Commissioner Lepore asked if any penalty payments had been made yet.  The Budget Director stated that Harvard Pilgrim had paid its penalty for failing to get the required number of providers into IRBO contracts in the past year.  The Chair stated that consequences were necessary for the plans’ failure to meet the renegotiated FY16 targets.
In response to a question from Commissioner Choate, the Executive Director stated that the current health plan contracts ended June 30, 2018.  The Chair stated that the Commission was comfortable with bundling the FY16 through FY18 conversation.  The Executive Director stated that staff would follow up with the Commission regarding the outcome.

Authorization to Request Legislation (Continued)
The General Counsel reported to the Commission the language to be added to the resolution:  “Additionally, the legislation should include balance billing protection for all GIC health plan offerings and a provision that protects against providers denying care to GIC members.”
The Chair asked if there was any precedent for the protection against denying services to a certain population and against charging above a cap.  Commissioner Lepore stated that such prohibitions were in place for MassHealth members.

The Executive Director emphasized that the proposed legislation did not set rates, but a cap, and that the present language was a starting position for negotiations.

The Chair stated that the bill would aim to protect against the denial of services, rather than prohibit it.
On a motion by Commissioner Kelly, seconded by Commissioner Kaplan, the Commission voted unanimously to authorize the GIC to enter into negotiations to propose legislation along the lines discussed.

Rate Renewal for FY18
The Executive Director stated that she would briefly review the presentation and discussion from the January 4 meeting.  The weighted average of the health plans’ initial proposed premium increases was 10.2%.  The goal was to reduce the increase to 3.6% and by no means greater than 5.0%.  
The Executive Director noted that the agency had triggered a contract review with CVS.

The Executive Director stated a question had been raised as to whether a two-person family should have the same deductible as a family of three or more.  She stated that staff had recently learned that any deductible other than individual was required to be an exact multiple of the individual deductible.  Another consideration was that the majority of the GIC’s membership’s two-person families consisted of people in their 50s and 60s and therefore expensive to insure.  For these reasons, the agency had received the most support for, and had decided to propose, deductibles of $500 for an individual and $1,000 for a family of two or more.
The Executive Director stated that Commissioner Paulsen had asked the agency to piece together a full picture of retiree health care costs.  The Executive Director reviewed slide 13, which displayed retiree monthly premium contributions, Medicare Part B premiums, and other monthly costs.  The sum of these monthly retiree totals was then compared to the corresponding monthly total for active state employees.
The Executive Director stated that the GIC was an exception in offering retiree benefits and the state’s contribution to the retiree premium was quite generous.  The agency aimed to maintain a distinction between what was asked of retirees and employees, due to the fixed income retirees earned.  
The Executive Director stated that retiree copays had not increased significantly since 2004.  Staff recommended increasing the Medicare plans’ Primary Care Provider (PCP) office visit copay to $20.00, eliminating the OME plan’s $35.00 deductible, and increasing the OME plan’s Emergency Room copay to $50.00.  
Commissioner Kleckner stated that a professor from the Massachusetts College of Liberal Arts had recently emailed the Commissioners.  Commissioner Kleckner asked what the $90.00 copay mentioned in the email referred to.  The Executive Director stated that the Tier 3 specialist office visit copay was $90.00 and had been since 2015.

Commissioner Paulsen stated that a $20 PCP office visit copay would be a 100% increase for Medicare members.  Their median pension was $25,000, meaning that approximately half of this population earned less than $25,000.  Such a large PCP copay increase could create a deterrent from seeing the doctor.  She was opposed to this part of the proposed changes.
The Executive Director stated that trying to reduce a 10.2% premium increase to 3.6% was an enormous task requiring a balanced approach [that included all constituents].

Commissioner Paulsen added that she was also opposed to the fact that Commissioners were being asked to vote on proposed changes before they had a chance to hear from their constituents at February’s GIC Public Hearing.
Commissioner Kaplan stated that she was opposed to raising deductibles, as it would be an unreasonable burden for members.  She was also opposed to being asked to vote before the Public Hearing.

Commissioner Kaplan moved to table the vote on benefit changes until after the Public Hearing.  Commissioner Thompson seconded.
The Executive Director stated that it was important to hear from GIC members and the public.  Staff had done its best to put forward a balanced slate of benefit changes.  A decision was needed as soon as possible.  She suggested that staff finish the presentation and find out if there was adequate support to proceed.  Regardless, staff would, of course, report to the Commission on the Public Hearing at the next meeting and make recommendations as appropriate.
Commissioner Drake stated that the Commission needed to discuss the motion on the table.  The Chair stated that discussion on the presentation was pertinent to the motion.  Commissioner Timothy Sullivan asked if the Commission needed to follow Robert’s Rules of Order.  The General Counsel stated that the decision whether to follow those rules belonged to the Commission itself, and the Commission had not adopted them.  He stated that the Chair had recommended reviewing the proposed changes before voting on them.
The Executive Director stated that she would proceed with the presentation.  She stated that the member cost share for pharmacy had actually decreased from FY06 to FY16.  She stated that at the January 4 meeting, the Commission had demonstrated ambivalence towards adding a fourth tier for specialty drugs and that several Commissioners would prefer raising health plan deductibles or introducing a separate pharmacy deductible for all members.  For this reason, as well as the fact that there was no consensus on a definition of specialty drugs, the option of a fourth tier for specialty drugs was taken off the table.  An approach to specialty drugs would be addressed in the upcoming health and pharmacy plan procurements.  A separate pharmacy deductible was feasible for all health plans except for Fallon, for which a workaround was available.  The recommendation was to introduce a pharmacy deductible for all members except for those enrolled in Fallon, whose health plan deductible would increase to $550 for an individual and $1,100 for a family.  The average member not in Fallon would pay approximately $50 in pharmacy deductible costs.
In response to a question from Commissioner Kaplan, the Executive Director stated that the introduction of the pharmacy deductible would apply to all drugs and would occur simultaneously with the increase in health plan deductibles.

The Executive Director reviewed a slide displaying projected savings from various proposed changes.  She stated that there was no reason not to move the Harvard plans to a closed formulary, the type all of the other health plans used.

The Executive Director stated that staff had grave concern about the broad network plans.  Their proposed rate increases tended to be high and approximately 50% of claims were for high-cost providers.  Staff had decided against simply eliminating these plans and against eliminating high-cost providers from these plans.  Instead, staff wanted to adjust the plans in such a way as to encourage utilization of lower-cost providers.  Staff proposed replacing individual specialist tiering with group tiering.  She noted that PCPs would now be tiered, and their copays would be $10, $20, and $40 for tiers 1, 2, and 3 respectively.  In terms of group tiering, the PCP tiering was expected to have the highest member impact.  The slide indicated that PCPs would not be tiered for the limited network plans.
Commissioner Clinard asked if there would be access in rural areas to Tier 1 PCPs.  The Executive Director stated that a “geo access analysis” had concluded that all rural members would have “reasonable access.”  She added that certain HMO products were locally based.  

The Executive Director stated that freezing the Harvard Independence plan had favorably impacted costs.  Staff recommended keeping it frozen, and also freezing Tufts Navigator and Fallon Select.  Staff would consider reopening the plans when costs were more controlled, possibly after the agency’s proposed legislation was passed or after the tiering structure was revised.
Commissioner Kelly asked if members from the incoming municipalities would be allowed to enroll in the frozen plans.  The Executive Director stated that, following precedent, she assumed they would not be.  Commissioner Kelly stated that the municipalities just switching to GIC coverage had chosen it based on the plan selection that was available at the time.  Commissioner Timothy Sullivan stated that those municipalities had assumed the same options would be available to them.  The General Counsel stated that it might be possible to open those plans to members of the new municipalities only.  The Chair noted that the Commission should keep in mind that such an action would raise premiums for all members.  Commissioner Paulsen noted that the incoming municipalities were already aware that Harvard Independence was frozen.  In response to a question from Commissioner Kelly, the Director of Operations stated that the incoming municipalities would have approximately 5,000 contracts.  The General Counsel stated that municipal members could select alternative plans, such as UniCare PLUS in lieu of Tufts Navigator, for a similar monthly premium.
The Executive Director stated that she had assumed a precedent of including incoming municipalities in plan freezes had been set with the recent freeze of Harvard Independence.  If such was not the policy, then the Commission could make a change.

The Chair stated that there were multiple fairness issues to be considered, including a possible perception that incoming municipalities had an advantage in being able to enroll in otherwise frozen plans.

The Executive Director asked if an exception for incoming municipalities could be administered.  The Director of Operations stated that it could, by using separate enrollment forms.  He asked if the frozen plans should remain open to transfers and new hires as well.  Commissioner Kelly stated that only members of the incoming municipalities could enroll and only during Annual Enrollment.
The Chair noted that the time was 10:30 A.M., the scheduled end time for the meeting.  She asked if any Commissioners needed to leave.  There was no response.

Commissioner Dolan stated that he understood the argument for uniformity in either freezing or not freezing the plan for all members.  All municipalities were aware that joining the GIC meant loss of control of plan options.  If the GIC were perceived to allow special treatment of certain municipalities, it could exacerbate strife that already existed between communities.
The Chair reminded the Commission that certain changes would not be feasible if the vote was not taken today.

In response to a question from Commissioner Timothy Sullivan, the Executive Director stated that the Employer Group Waiver Plan (EGWP) / Caremark, plan design changes (tiering) and the decision whether to implement/maintain plan freezes were the items that could not wait. 
Commissioner Paulsen stated that after the last time the Commission had voted on benefit changes, the administration had proposed unexpected items in its budget that had upset some Commissioners.  She asked if the administration had any plans regarding health plan premiums, so that the Commission could take them into consideration.  Commissioner Lepore stated that the administration had a strong desire to maintain current contribution ratios, but this would depend on today’s vote.

Commissioner Kaplan reiterated the importance of hearing from constituents before voting on benefit changes.  She felt that to “rush” the vote before the Public Hearing would be out of line with the Governor’s focus on transparency.  Commissioner Thompson stated that it was particularly important to hear from those earning the state employee median income, which was $52,000 in 2015, or less.
Commissioner Valerie Sullivan stated that a 10.2% proposed rate increase had been unexpected and that the state share of premiums affected all taxpayers.  Unsustainable rising healthcare costs affected all state residents, and some even more than state employees.  Staff had done a good job in its proposed changes and to delay a vote could risk sending a message that people could continue to charge whatever they pleased.
Commissioner Yang stated that the proposed changes would have a widely disparate effect on different members.  For example, some members needed to visit a doctor once a week.  She asked if, at minimum, some kind of temporary transitional relief could be offered to the most highly impacted members.  The Executive Director stated that such a policy would be worth considering, though the details would need to be figured out.

Commissioner Yang stated that she would be willing to vote today, as difficult as it was.  She had already heard from many constituents, even though the Public Hearing had not yet occurred.  She had already received over 2,000 emails on the subject.  She stated that the proposed changes represented a balanced approach in the face of an unsustainable situation that was creating adverse selection in attracting employees.

Commissioners Drake, Timothy Sullivan, and Kelly stated that the purpose of the Public Hearing was to hear the constituents before the vote and that it was important to keep this order.

The Chair stated that one of two things would necessarily happen.  The agency could make the proposed changes or premiums would increase sharply, affecting both taxpayers and members.
Commissioner Kaplan noted that taxpayers and enrollees were not two separate groups, as enrollees were also taxpayers.
The Executive Director asked if the Commission might consider voting on a provisional approval of the changes today, with further information and discussion to follow after the Public Hearing.  She noted that an idea might be introduced at the Public Hearing that staff had not previously considered.

On the motion by Commissioner Kaplan, seconded by Commissioner Timothy Sullivan, Commissioners Kelly, Timothy Sullivan, Choate, Paulsen, Kaplan, Thompson, Kleckner, and Drake voted to postpone the vote on benefit changes until after the Public Hearing.  The Chair and Commissioners Lepore, McAnneny, Bradley, Dolan, Valerie Sullivan, Yang, Clinard, and Anderson opposed.  The motion to postpone did not pass.
Commissioner Kelly requested that a larger venue be booked for the Public Hearing, which was currently scheduled to take place in Minihan Hall at 19 Staniford Street in Boston.

Commissioner Timothy Sullivan stated that under Robert’s Rules of Order, the Chair would vote only to break a tie.  He asked for clarification as to whether her present vote was as part of the regular vote or as a tiebreaker.  The General Counsel repeated that the Commission had not adopted Robert’s Rules of Order and stated that the result of the vote would be the same either way.
Commissioner Valerie Sullivan moved to provisionally approve the slate of proposed changes, with the understanding that further discussion would occur after the Public Hearing.  Commissioner McAnneny seconded.
Commissioner Kelly stated that he understood the Executive Director’s statement that her first priority was to ensure GIC members’ access to affordable healthcare.  However, he was concerned with the Mercer reports on which Commissioners based their decisions.  The reports did not account for unique circumstances such as low salaries and ineligibility for Social Security.  Municipal retirees, for example, earned an average of $22,000 per year, of which $11,000 was take-home pay.  The Mercer reports also did not seem to reflect the major benefit changes the Commission had implemented two years earlier.  He would like to see a more comprehensive report comparing the GIC to its peer group.
On the motion by Valerie Sullivan, seconded by Commissioner McAnneny, the Chair and Commissioners Bradley, Choate, Dolan, Valerie Sullivan, Yang, Clinard, Anderson, and Lepore voted to provisionally approve the slate of proposed benefit changes.  Commissioners Drake, Kaplan, Kelly, Timothy Sullivan, Paulsen and Thompson opposed.  The motion passed.
Commissioner Kleckner encouraged the Commissioners to attend the Public Hearing and repeated the request for a larger venue.

Commissioner Kelly requested further analysis on the changes and the number of members affected.

Executive Director Report
·    GIC Annual Public Hearing: The Executive Director reported that the annual Public Hearing would take place on Wednesday, February 1, at 12:30 P.M. and staff would look for a larger facility.

Next Meeting

The next Scheduled Meeting of the Commission, as designated by the Chair, will be Thursday, February 9, 2017 at 8:30am.
Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 11:07 A.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Roberta Herman, M.D.

Executive Director

Appendix A

Documents Distributed at January 19, 2017 Commission Meeting

A. Minutes of the meeting January 4, 2017

B. FY17 Budget Presentation for All Accounts

C. Second Quarter 2017 Temporary Employee Utilization Report

D. Overdue Premiums and Discrepancy Reports as of January 18, 2017

E. Staff Recommendation: GICPND1704 Group Dental Insurance for a Subgroup of Commonwealth of Massachusetts Active Employees and for Retirees Covered by the Group Insurance Commission 
F. Recommendation to Change DCAP Eligibility memo

G. Resolution language for proposed legislation
H. FY18 Rate Renewal Recommendations for the Commission presentation

